

Destroy this report when no longer needed. Do not return it to the originator.

٦

÷.

The findings in this report are not to be construed as an official Department of the Army position unless so designated by other authorized documents.

> The contents of this report are not to be used for advertising, publication, or promotional purposes. Citation of trade names does not constitute an official endorsement or approval of the use of such commercial products.

| REPORT DO | Form Approved OMB No. 0704-0188 | | | | | | | |
|---|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| Public reporting burden for this collection of inform gathering and maintaining the data needed, and con c ¹¹ "tion of information, including suggestions for Joavis Highway, Suite 1204, Arlington, VA 22202430 | eviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, rding this burden estimate or any other aspect of this r information Operations and Reports, 1215 Jefferson ject (0704-0188), Washington, DC 20503. | | | | | | | |
| 1. AGENCY USE ONLY (Leave blank) | 2. REPORT DATE | 3. REPORT TYPE AN | | | | | | |
| 4. TITLE AND SUBTITLE | June 1992 | Final report | 5. FUNDING NUMBERS | | | | | |
| Optimization of Steel Pile F Optimality Criteria 6. AUTHOR(S) | C DACW39-89-M-3044 | | | | | | | |
| Alan S. Hoback, Kevin Z. 7 | ruman | | | | | | | |
| 7. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAM | | | 8. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER | | | | | |
| Washington University, Sev Department of Civil Engine | | | Research Report No. 88 | | | | | |
| 9. SPONSORING/MONITORING AGENC | | | 10. SPONSORING/MONITORING AGENCY REPORT NUMBER | | | | | |
| US Army Corps of Enginee | | | | | | | | |
| Washington, DC 20314-100 USAE Waterways Experime | | Technology | Contract Report ITL-92-1 | | | | | |
| Laboratory, 3909 Halls Ferr | | ••• | 11L-72-1 | | | | | |
| 11. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES | | | | | | | | |
| Available from National Tec Springfield, VA 22161. | chnical Information Serv | ice, 5285 Port Roy | yal Road | | | | | |
| 12a. DISTRIBUTION / AVAILABILITY STA | 12a. DISTRIBUTION / AVAILABILITY STATEMENT 12b. DISTRIBUTION CODE | | | | | | | |
| Approved for public release | ; distribution is unlimited | d. | | | | | | |
| 13. ABSTRACT (Maximum 200 words) | | | | | | | | |
| and the pile orientations (ba variables by the optimality | tters) are varied using op criteria approach is thoro iven. One example is a sent a segment of the wa | ptimality criteria. bughly discussed. retaining wall for | which a two-dimensional pile | | | | | |
| 92 9 08 06 9 92 9 08 06 9 92-24883 93eV | | | | | | | | |
| 14. SUBJECT TERMS | Steel piling | | 15. NUMBER OF PAGES | | | | | |
| Anchorage | 105 16. price code | | | | | | | |
| Piling | TO. PRICE CODE | | | | | | | |
| 17. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION 18. OF REPORT | OF THIS PAGE | 9. SECURITY CLASSIFI OF ABSTRACT | CATION 20. LIMITATION OF ABSTRACT | | | | | |
| UNCLASSIFIED | UNCLASSIFIED | | | | | | | |
| NSN 7540-01-280-5500 | | | Standard Form 298 (Rev. 2-89) Prescribed by ANSI Std. 239-18 298-102 | | | | | |

.

PREFACE

The analyses and research described in this report were conducted by the Department of Civil Engineering, College of Engineering, Washington University, St. Louis, MO, for the US Army Engineer Waterways Experiment Station (WES) under Contract No. DACW39-89-M-3044. Mr. H. Wayne Jones, Computer-Aided Engineering Division, Information Technology Laboratory (ITL), WES, monitored the work contained in this report.

This report was prepared by Dr. Kevin Z. Truman and Mr. Alan S. Hoback, Washington University. Funds for publication of the report were provided from those available for the Computer-Aided Structural Engineering (CASE) program managed by ITL at WES. Dr. N. Radhakrishnan, Director, ITL, was Project Manager for the CASE project.

At the time of the publication of this report, Director of WES was Dr. Robert W. Whalin. Commander and Deputy Director was COL Leonard G. Hassell, EN.

| Accesion For | | | | | |
|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| NTIS CRA&I M DTIC TAB [] Unannounced [] Justification | | | | | |
| By Dist. ibution / | | | | | |
| Availability: Codes | | | | | |
| Dist Avan at dijor Special | | | | | |
| A1 | | | | | |

DTIC QUALITY INSPECTED 1

i

CONTENTS

Page

| 1. | INTRODUCTION | 1 |
|----|--|----|
| 2. | MATHEMATICAL FORMULATION OF THE METHOD | 4 |
| | 2.1 STATEMENT OF THE FORM OF THE OBJECTIVE AND | |
| | CONSTRAINTS | 4 |
| | 2.2 OPTIMALITY CRITERIA FORMULATION | 5 |
| | 2.3 SELECTING THE ACTIVE CONSTRAINT SET | 12 |
| | | |
| 3. | APPLICATION OF OPTIMIZATION METHOD | 14 |
| | 3.1 PILE ORIENTATION PROBLEM | 14 |
| | 3.2 APPLICATION OF OPTIMALITY CRITERIA | 20 |
| | 3.2.1 ENERGY OBJECTIVE FUNCTION | 20 |
| | 3.2.2 TOPOLOGICAL VARIABLES | 21 |
| | | |
| 4. | NUMERICAL RESULTS | 24 |
| | 4.1 EXAMPLE 1 | 25 |
| | 4.2 EXAMPLE 2 | 47 |
| | 4.3 EXAMPLE 3 | 53 |
| | 4.4 EXAMPLE 4 | 64 |
| | 4.5 EXAMPLE 5 | 69 |
| | | |

CONTENTS (Continued)

| | 4.6 EXAMPLE 6 | 73 |
|----|-------------------------------|----|
| 5. | SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS | 79 |
| 6. | ACKNOWLEDGEMENT | 82 |
| 7. | APPENDIX: PILE GROUP BEHAVIOR | 83 |
| 8. | NOMENCLATURE | 86 |
| 9. | BIBLIOGRAPHY | 88 |

LIST OF TABLES

| Table | | Page |
|-------|---|------|
| 4-1. | Loading for examples 1.,1.4, and 1.5 | 26 |
| 4-2. | Initial layouts and sizes for examples 1., 1.1, | |
| | 1.2, and 1.3 | 26 |
| 4-3. | Final layouts and sizes for example 1 | 26 |
| 4-4. | Loading for examples 1.1 - 1.3 | 31 |
| 4-5. | Final layouts and sizes for example 1.1 | 31 |
| 4-6. | Final layouts and sizes for example 1.2 | 33 |
| 4-7. | Final layouts and sizes for example 1.3 | 36 |
| 4-8. | Initial layouts and sizes for examples 1.4, and | |
| | 1.5 | 40 |
| 4-9. | Final layouts and sizes for example 1.4 | 40 |
| 4-10. | Final layouts and sizes for example 1.5 | 45 |
| 4-11. | Loading for example 2. | 49 |
| 4-12. | Initial layouts and sizes for example 2. | 49 |
| 4-13. | Final layouts and sizes for example 2. | 49 |
| 4-14. | Loading for examples 3 3.2 | 54 |
| 4-15. | Initial layouts and sizes for example 3. | 54 |
| 4-16. | Final layouts and sizes for example 3. | 54 |
| 4-17. | Initial layouts and sizes for example 3.1 | 59 |
| 4-18. | Final layouts and sizes for example 3.1 | 59 |
| 4-19. | Initial layouts and sizes for example 3.2 | 61 |
| 4-20. | Final layouts and sizes for example 3.2 | 61 |
| 4-21. | Loading for example 4. | 65 |
| 4-22. | Initial layouts and sizes for example 4. | 65 |

LIST OF TABLES (Continued)

| 4-23. 1 | Final layouts and sizes for example 4. | 65 |
|---------|--|----|
| 4-24.] | Loading for example 5. | 70 |
| 4-25. | Initial layouts and sizes for example 5. | 70 |
| 4-26. 1 | Final layouts and sizes for example 5. | 70 |
| 4-27.] | Loading for example 6. | 74 |
| 4-28. | Initial layouts and sizes for examples 6., and | |
| | 6.1 | 74 |
| 4-29.] | Final layouts and sizes for example 6. | 74 |
| 4-30.] | Final layouts and sizes for example 6.1 | 77 |
| 4-31. 1 | Example soil type and fixity | 77 |

LIST OF FIGURES

| Figu | re | Page |
|------|---|------|
| 2-1 | Gradient Vectors | 7 |
| 3-1 | Pile Coordinate System | 15 |
| 3-2 | Minor Axis Inertia vs. Major Axis Inertia | 17 |
| 3-3 | Area vs. Major Axis Inertia | 17 |
| 3-4 | Extreme fiber distance in y-direction vs. Major | |
| | Axis Inertia | 18 |
| 3-5 | Extreme fiber distance in x-direction vs. Major | |
| | Axis Inertia | 18 |
| 4-1 | Initial pile layouts for examples 1.,1.1,1.2 | |
| | and 1.3 | 27 |
| 4-2 | Final pile layouts for example 1. | 28 |
| 4-3 | Convergence of weight for examples 1 1.3 | 29 |
| 4-4 | Example 1.1, Convergence of stress constraint for | |
| | pile number 1 load case 2. | 29 |
| 4-5 | Final pile layouts for example 1.1 | 32 |
| 4-6 | Final pile layouts fcr example 1.2 | 34 |
| 4-7 | Example 1.2, Separation between piles 3 and 4 | 35 |
| 4-8 | Final pile layouts for example 1.3 | 37 |
| 4-9 | Satisfaction of displacement constraint for | |
| | example 1.3 | 38 |
| 4-10 | Initial pile layouts for example 1.4 and 1.5 | 41 |
| 4-11 | Final pile layouts for example 1.4 | 42 |
| 4-12 | Convergence of weight for example 1.4 and 1.5 | 43 |
| 4-13 | Final pile layouts for example 1.5 | 46 |

LIST OF FIGURES (Continued)

| 4-14 Initial pile layouts for example 2. | 50 |
|---|----|
| 4-15 Final pile layouts for example 2. | 51 |
| 4-16 Convergence of weight for example 2. | 52 |
| 4-17 Initial pile layouts for examples 3. and 3.1 | 55 |
| 4-18 Final pile layouts for examples 3. and 3.1 | 56 |
| 4-19 Convergence of weight for examples 3 3.2 | 57 |
| 4-20 Example 3.2, Convergence of size of group 3 | |
| to the minimum size. | 57 |
| 4-21 Initial pile layouts for example 3.2 | 62 |
| 4-22 Final pile layouts for example 3.2 | 63 |
| 4-23 Initial pile layouts for example 4. | 66 |
| 4-24 Final pile layouts for example 4. | 67 |
| 4-25 Convergence of weight for example 4. | 68 |
| 4-26 Initial layout for example 5. | 71 |
| 4-27 Convergence of weight for example 5. | 72 |
| 4-28 Initial layout for examples 6. and 6.1 | 75 |
| 4-29 Convergence of weight for examples 6. and 6.1 | 76 |
| 4-30 Satisfaction of displacement limit for example 6. | 76 |
| 4-31 Satisfaction of displacement limit for example 6.1 | 78 |

vii

OPTIMIZATION OF STEEL PILE FOUNDATIONS USING OPTIMALITY CRITERIA

1. INTRODUCTION

Optimization techniques have come under greater use as the demand has grown for least cost structures. Modern structural optimization began to be developed in the 1960's Two categories of optimization methods erist: (1,2,3). analytic and numerical methods (4,5). Analytic methods can lead to the exact optimal solution, but these methods require all of the optimization parameters to be expressed explicitly in terms of the optimization variables. Numerical methods are used for structural optimization problems. They are used because the problem does not need to be explicitly expressed. Numerical methods usually involve iterative processes which alter an initial design towards an optimal design. Each optimization method has advantages and disadvantages. The optimization method must be selected after considering the characteristics of the problem to be solved.

The layout of piles is to be optimized. The objective of the optimization is to find the least weight of steel HP-14

to the design variables which can be written as:

$$\frac{\partial W_T}{\partial d_i} + \sum_{j=1}^m \lambda_j \frac{\partial h_j}{\partial d_i} = 0 \qquad i=1,\ldots,n \qquad (2.8)$$

where there are n design variables $\mathtt{d}_i.$ This is the first necessary condition. Note that λ_j does not vary at the optimum.

The other necessary conditions are found by looking at active and passive constraints. A constraint gradient is used in the vector sum to oppose improvements in weight only when the constraint is active. This requires that λ_j is zero when h_i is not zero, and λ_i is not equal zero when h_i is zero.

$$\lambda_j h_j = 0 \qquad j = 1, \dots, m \tag{2.9}$$

The final conditions dictate that the Lagrange Multipliers must be positive and the constraint must not be violated.

$$\lambda_{j} \ge 0$$
 $j=1,...,m$ (2.10)

$$h_{i} \leq 0$$
 $j=1,...,m$ (2.11)

Selecting the correct set of constraints as active is the most complicated portion of the optimization process. Equation 2.2 may be rewritten to provide the optimality criteria:

$$-\left(\sum_{j=1}^{m} \lambda_{j} \frac{\partial h_{j}}{\partial d_{i}}\right) / \frac{\partial W_{T}}{\partial d_{i}} = 1 \qquad i = 1, \dots, n$$
(2.12)

This criteria must be satisfied for the n variables.

The optimality criteria for the i^{th} variable is used as the efficiency of the variable. The i^{th} variable (d_i) is altered by the value of the i^{th} optimality criteria in the following recurrence formula:

$$d_{i}^{\nu+1} = d_{i}^{\nu} \left(-\left(\sum_{j=1}^{m} \lambda_{j} \frac{\partial h_{j}}{\partial d_{i}}\right) / \frac{\partial W_{T}}{\partial d_{i}}\right)^{\frac{1}{r}} \qquad i = 1, \dots, n$$
 (2.13)

where v is the index of the iteration number and r is the convergence control parameter.

The optimality criteria is less than one when the component of the objective or weight gradient for the i^{th} variable is greater than the resistance provided. When the weight gradient is positive, the variable is free to decrease by an amount roughly proportional to the value of the optimality criteria. If the resistance is stronger than the weight gradient then the optimality criteria is greater than one and the variable should be increased. Taking the r^{th} root of the optimality criteria where r>1 assures that the prediction of d_i for the next iteration does not greatly overshoot the optimum value. A reasonable value for the convergence control parameter (r) is taken as 2.

Rewriting Equation 2.13:

$$d_{i}^{v+1} = d_{i}^{v} \left(1 + \left(\left(- \left(\sum_{j=1}^{m} \lambda_{j} \frac{\partial h_{j}}{\partial d_{i}} \right) / \frac{\partial W_{T}}{\partial d_{i}} \right) - 1 \right) \right)^{\frac{1}{r}}$$
(2.14)

and expanding it using the binomial theorem results in a linear recurrence equation:

$$d_{i}^{v+1} = d_{i}^{v} \left(1 + \frac{1}{r} \left(\left(- \left(\sum_{j=1}^{m} \lambda_{j} \frac{\partial h_{j}}{\partial d_{i}} \right) / \frac{\partial W_{T}}{\partial d_{i}} \right) - 1 \right) \right)$$
(2.15)

The values of the Lagrange Multipliers to be used in the variable recurrence relation must be estimated. Estimation of the multipliers may be performed using either a recurrence relationship or by solving a set of linear equations. A recurrence relation method requires assuming the initial values of the Lagrange Multipliers. Another disadvantage is that the process is slow to converge. The second method which was the method used was a linear equation solution method. This method requires that the constraints must be known a priori to be contained in either the active or passive set of constraints.

A formula for the change in the active constraints is used to produce the linear equation solution method. The equation for the change and linear approximations of the change in the j^{th} active constraint can be written as:

$$\Delta h_j = h_j (d_i + \Delta d_i) - h_j (d_i) = \sum_{i=1}^n \frac{\partial h_j}{\partial d_i} \Delta d_i \qquad j = 1, \dots, m$$
(2.16)

where $h_j(d_i)$ is the value of the constraint given the variable d_i . The expected value of the active constraints after any iteration should approach zero, therefore the previous value

sections that can be used to satisfy the demands of the loading conditions.

Previous work has been performed in the area of pile optimization. A program was developed in 1981 by Hill which attempts to optimize the layouts of piles (6). To reduce the weight of steel a pile deletion process was used. The optimization procedure consisted of first finding the optimal pile slopes, then finding the optimal pile spacing within specified zones, and deleting piles until the stresses and displacements are near their limits. The piles are deleted in an iterative process by eliminating the most and/or the least stressed piles.

An optimality criteria approach was used in this study. The pile optimization problem is nonlinear. The design limits such as stresses change nonlinearly with respect to the variables. Frequently problems are linearized by finding the gradients with respect to the variables of the weight and the constraints.

The optimality criteria approach is developed from the nature of an optimal design point. Optimality criteria methods were first used in the 1970's and have been applied to a variety of structural optimization problems. A paper by Venkayya presents the optimality criteria method based on a strain energy criterion (7). The method is developed to solve optimization problems with a large number of variables.

The method quickly arrives at an cptimal design while using a relatively small amount of computational effort. Venkayya applies the method to truss and frame optimization by allowing member sizes to vary.

The optimization methods which are developed are applied to an existing pile group analysis computer program. See Appendix 1 for further information about the analysis methods.

2. MATHEMATICAL FORMULATION OF THE METHOD

2.1 STATEMENT OF THE FORM OF THE OBJECTIVE AND CONSTRAINTS

The objective function of the optimization process is the function to be minimized. The goal of the pile optimization process is to find the minimum weight of steel that can be used to satisfy the given constraints. The objective function is:

$$W_{T} = \sum_{i=1}^{N} \rho_{i} V_{i}$$
 (2.1)

where W_T is the total weight, ρ_i is the density, and V_i is the volume for the structural element i, and N is the number of piles.

Structures are subject to a variety of constraints. Some of the constraints are: member stress limits, displacement limits, soil capacity, minimum and maximum member sizes, and the layout restrictions. The constraints generally place an upper or lower bound on the value of a parameter such as stress. An example of a stress constraint is:

$$h_j = \sigma_j - \overline{\sigma}_j \le 0 \qquad j = 1, \dots, m_1$$
 (2.2)

where h_j is the value of the constraint j, σ_j is the stress, $\overline{\sigma}_j$ is the upper bound of the stress in element j, and m_1 is the number of stress constraints. The constraint is satisfied

when h_j is zero or negative. To improve the numerical conditioning of the constraints, Equation 2.2 may be rewritten as:

$$h_j = \frac{\sigma_j}{\overline{\sigma}_j} - 1 \le 0 \qquad j = 1, \dots, m_1$$
 (2.3)

A constraint on the lower bound of a parameter such as member size can be written as:

$$h_{j} = \frac{-I_{xx\,j}}{I_{xx\,j}} + 1 \le 0 \qquad j = 1, \dots, m_{2}$$
 (2.4)

where \underline{I}_{xxj} is the lower bound of the moment of inertia I_{xxj} for member j, and m_2 is the number of lower limit size constraints.

2.2 OPTIMALITY CRITERIA FORMULATION

The problem statement is: minimize:

$$W_T = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \rho_i V_i$$
 (2.5)

subject to:

$$h_j \le 0$$
 $j=1,...m$ (2.6)

where m is the total number of constraints.

Satisfaction of the KUHN-TUCKER conditions is necessary for a point in design space to be a local minimum of the given problem (8). One optimal point exists when a problem is convex. If the design space is convex then the satisfaction of the KUHN-TUCKER conditions is sufficient for a design to be the global optimum. The pile orientation optimization problem is non-convex. A method that can be used to find the global optimum is the usage of multiple starting points for the optimization process. Forming the KUHN-TUCKER conditions requires the Lagrangian which is:

$$L = W_{T} + \sum_{j=1}^{m} \lambda_{j} h_{j}$$
 (2.7)

where λ_i is the Lagrange Multiplier for the constraint j.

The first necessary condition for a local minimum dictates that a further improvement in the weight is prevented by constraints. See Figure 2-1. Constraints are active when $h_j=0$, and passive if $h_j<0$. The constraints which are active at the optimum design point will form a vector opposing the weight gradient. In Figure 2-1 constraints 1 and 2 are active. To perform a vector addition of weight and constraint gradients a scaling variable is required to account for the units of the gradients. The scaling is performed by the Lagrange Multiplier. The formula for the vector addition of the gradients is the derivative of the Lagrangian with respect





of the constraint should be equal to the negative of the change.

$$-h_j(d_i) = \sum_{i=1}^n \frac{\partial h_j}{\partial d_i} \Delta d_i \qquad j = 1, \dots, m$$
 (2.17)

The change in the design variables can be found using the variable recurrence equation which contains the first KUHN-TUCKER necessary condition. Substituting the variable change:

$$\Delta = {}^{+1} -$$
 (2.18)

and Equation 2.15 into the constraint change equation yields:

$$-h_{j}(d_{i}) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{\partial h_{j}}{\partial d_{i}} \left(\frac{1}{r} \left(\left(-\sum_{s=1}^{m} \lambda_{s} \frac{\partial h_{s}}{\partial d_{i}} / \frac{\partial W_{T}}{\partial d_{i}} \right) - 1 \right) \right) d_{i}^{v} \qquad j = 1, \dots, m$$

$$(2.19)$$

and then rearranging yields:

$$r h_{j}(d_{i}) = \sum_{s=1}^{m} \lambda_{s} \sum_{i=1}^{n} \left(\frac{\partial h_{j}}{\partial d_{i}} \frac{\partial h_{s}}{\partial d_{i}} / \frac{\partial W_{T}}{\partial d_{i}} \right) d_{i} + \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{\partial h_{j}}{\partial d_{i}} d_{i} \qquad j = 1, \dots, m$$
(2.20)

Passive variables are variables which are forced to maintain a certain value. A cross-section size can be held at the maximum or minimum value by making it passive. An additional term is required to account for the change in the constraints by the applied change in the passive variables.

$$r h_{j}(d_{i}) = \sum_{s=1}^{m} \lambda_{s} \sum_{i=1}^{n_{1}} \left(\frac{\partial h_{j}}{\partial d_{i}} \frac{\partial h_{s}}{\partial d_{i}} / \frac{\partial W_{T}}{\partial d_{i}} \right) d_{i} + \sum_{i=1}^{n_{1}} \frac{\partial h_{j}}{\partial d_{i}} d_{i} + r \sum_{i=n_{1}+1}^{n} \frac{\partial h_{j}}{\partial d_{i}} \Delta d_{i}$$

$$j = 1, \dots, m$$

(2.21)

where n₁ is the number of active variables. 2.3 SELECTING THE ACTIVE CONSTRAINT SET

The solution method consists of assuming an active set of constraints and forming the linear equations. If the solution of the equations satisfies the KUHN-TUCKER conditions (Equations 2.8-2.11) then the solution is the optimum for the current iteration. The variable recurrence equations can then be solved.

The process of selection of the active Lagrange Multipliers can be performed by first choosing the constraints which are near violation as active. The set of linear equations is formed for the active constraints. The set is altered by causing newly violated constraints to be considered active and removing constraints with negative Lagrange Multipliers. To aide in approaching a beneficial set it may be decided that at any trial only the most violated constraints will enter the solution. When beginning a new optimization iteration a good initial selection is the final set of active constraints from the previous optimization iteration.

If a feasible set of active constraints can not be found then an extension of the search method is used. It is possible to grow a set. First only one constraint is given consideration. It is considered the only constraint applied to the design. After a set of active constraints is found then the number of constraints applied to the design is incremented. The new set of active constraints is found beginning with the previous set. This process is continued until all of the constraints given are applied to the design.

The process of choosing active constraints could use refinement. The selection process could be solved more directly by solving a second order problem. The linear equations have the first KUHN-TUCKER condition embedded in them. The equations to be solved would be the linear equations with the remaining KUHN-TUCKER conditions. This is a second order problem since either h or λ must be zero. A numerical method for solving the set of second order equations relies on linearization. The linearization results in a very poorly conditioned problem.

3. APPLICATION OF OPTIMIZATION METHOD

The pile layouts were analyzed by an altered version of the US Army Corps of Engineers program: Pile Group Analysis (CPGA) Computer Program (9). The optimization process requires the constraint gradients which are the changes in the constraints due to a variable change. The gradients are found by repetitively reanalyzing the layout. The allowable value of the stress constraints will change with the design variables. The allowable stresses are updated in accordance with the US Army Corps of Engineers document: BASIC PILE GROUP BEHAVIOR (10). See Appendix 1 for further details on the analysis of pile groups.

3.1 PILE ORIENTATION PROBLEM

The layout of piles under dam structures, retaining walls, and control towers is to be optimized. The crosssections and the orientations of the piles will be varied. The initial coordinates of the head of the piles will be fixed. The batter is the orientation that will vary. The batter of the piles is the ratio of the depth of the pile to the horizontal distance between the pile head and tip as shown in Figure 3-1.

Variables in the optimization process can be varied either discretely or continuously. In a continuous process the variables may acquire any value within the design space.



Figure 3-1. Pile coordinate system. (a): Batter, (b): Phi, (c): Theta. In a discrete process the variables are allowed to acquire only values contained within a specified set of values.

The cross-sections will not be restricted to discrete sizes but will be governed by a continuous set of equations which describe the HP-14 sections. It is required that one variable should entirely represent the cross-section in the optimization process. All the cross-sectional properties will be expressed in terms of one primary variable which is the major axis moment of inertia (I_{xx}) . The secondary variables are the minor axis moment of inertia (I_{yy}) , the area (A), and the extreme fiber distances (c_x, c_y) . The following equations are approximations developed from the AISC Manual for HP-14 sections (11). See Figures 3-2 to 3-5.

$$I_{yy} = 0.707I_{xx} - .2200 (inche^4)$$
 (3.1)

$$= . 1 I^{-1}$$
 (3.2)

$$C_x = 1.2110 * 10^{-3} I_{xx} + 12.71 2 (inche)$$
 (3.3)

$$c_v = .110 * 10^{-4} I_{xx} + 14.1 \quad (inche) \quad (3.4)$$

The pile orientation problem is subject to several types of constraints such as maximum member stress limits, displacement limits, soil capacity, maximum and minimum member sizes, and the layout restrictions. The first layout restriction demands that the tips of two piles may not come into contact with each other. In two-dimensions the tip



Figure 3–3. Area vs. Major Axis Inertia





constraint is applied by constraining the coordinate of one tip to be always greater than the coordinate of the second tip. Another restriction is that piles may not be battered at angles that are far from the vertical position. This is called a minimum batter constraint.

3.2 APPLICATION OF OPTIMALITY CRITERIA

The optimization algorithm needs the gradients of the constraints and the objective function. The gradients are approximated using a finite difference method. Each of the design variables is altered to find the resulting change in the constraints.

3.2.1 ENERGY OBJECTIVE FUNCTION

The stored energy resulting from global forces and displacements will be used as an alternate objective function for cases when the weight objective is inadequate. It is stated as:

$$W_T = \sum_{i=1}^{6} P_i D_i$$
 (3.5)

where P_i is the global force, D_i is the global displacement for component i, and W_T is the new artificial objective function.

Piles that are vertical have a weight gradient which is zero for a change in batter. A non-zero weight gradient is needed by the algorithm to form the linear Lagrange Multiplier equations. An arbitrary objective which is small relative to the other gradient components could be used. The small weight gradient would reflect that the variable has no direct effect on the weight. This arbitrary gradient should be large enough so that the solution is not numerically ill-conditioned. When energy is taken as an alternate objective of the vertical piles then the energy gradients can be scaled to a level so that they are slightly significant. The energy gradients of the batters are scaled to one percent of the value of the weight gradient for a batter that is not vertical.

Using the energy as an objective function for the vertical piles provides a greater meaning than using a completely arbitrary objective function. An energy objective function is effectively a displacement objective function since the global forces are constant and only displacements will vary. One reason the energy objective has meaning is because small global cap displacements are desirable. Another reason that this objective is proper is that piles have less displacement when they are nearly aligned with the load. The resulting alignment would help the pile to resist the loads more efficiently by axial deformation rather than by flexure.

In problems where piles are allowed to rotate in all three dimensions the variable of rotation about the vertical axis would not have a weight change associated with it. An alternate objective such as an energy objective could be used for these variables. This variable is not considered in the examples.

3.2.2 TOPOLOGICAL VARIABLES

The variables which represent the batter of the piles may be measured by using either the angles of rotation or the coordinates of the tip of the piles. Using the tip

coordinates as the variables would simplify the pile tip interference constraints.

Each batter is given it's own local coordinate system. In this report the distance between the local coordinate system and the current tip position will be referred to as slack.

The choice of the origin of the coordinate system will have an effect on the convergence of each variable. Consider this example: A variable which has nothing restricting it's change will prefer to passively decrease itself to zero. If the convergence control parameter (r) is equal to two then the variable would halve itself. If this variable is a topological variable with a slack of 80 feet then the tip would move 40 feet, however the pile behavior may be predictable for a change of only 30 feet. The slack should be chosen given the nature of the variable and it's gradients. If the constraints vary linearly with the variables then the variables have well behaved gradients. This greater predictability would allow an increased slack.

Certain topological variables improve the objective function as their value increases. They have a negative weight gradient. An unrestricted variable with a negative weight gradient should increase. Given the unaltered algorithm all variables which are not actively controlled by

a constraint would decrease towards the origin of the local coordinate system. When r is two they would halve themselves.

The variable recurrence formula appears to need reformulation. It was developed using the optimality criteria as a measure of the efficiency. See Equations 2.12 and 2.13. When the weight gradient is larger than the restraining components the variable is unrestricted; which is true for any weight gradient value. The negative coefficients of the negative weight gradient cause the resulting optimality criteria value to be greater than 1 instead of less than 1.

Two methods could be used to adapt the optimization method without altering the recurrence equations. The first is to simply reverse the sense of the local coordinate system so that the weight gradients are always positive. The method which is used consists of applying negative slack while maintaining the sense of the coordinates. This method is chosen so that all of the gradients do not have to be switched in sign and a small amount of computer time is saved. For this method when a variable is not controlled and when r is two it would halve itself. The negative variable would increase towards the origin.

4. NUMERICAL RESULTS

The examples optimized the pile layouts for: one retaining wall, four dams, and one control tower.

Each pile does not have an independent cross-section and orientation. The piles are linked into groups which share the same cross-section and batter. This will ease installation of the piles, and it will reduce the size of the optimization problem to be solved.

TYPES OF CONSTRAINTS

1. Member stress constraints. The most highly stressed member in any group is prevented from becoming over-stressed.

2. Size constraints. The cross-sections are prevented from advancing beyond the maximum or minimum section sizes available.

3. Interference constraints. Piles can not pass through one another. In two-dimensional problems and the less complicated three-dimensional problems this constraint can be established by preventing the pile tips from meeting.

4. Minimum batter constraints. The piles may not be battered parallel to the ground surface or beyond a specified angle.

5. Displacement constraints. Limits on displacements are thought to aide problem convergence by preventing bizarre estimates of the optimum point.

In these examples the most frequently active constraints at the optimum are the member stress, and member size constraints.

4.1 EXAMPLE 1.

<u>Example 1.</u> This example is a retaining wall. The example's symmetry of geometry and loading allows a segment of the wall to be modeled as a two-dimensional problem. The segment has five piles arranged into two groups as shown in Tables 4-1,2 and Figure 4-1.

The final layout is found in Table 4-3, and Figure 4-2. This example reaches a convergent solution in five iterations of the optimality criteria algorithm. The weight improves from 15294. to 12766. Ibs as shown in Figure 4-3. In the first iteration the weight increases because the original layout has a 44% stress constraint violation in the second load case.

The active constraints at the optimum are the minimum inertias of both groups, and the stresses in members 3 and 1 due to load cases 1 and 2 respectively. See Figure 4-4 for the convergence of the stress constraint for member 1.

Table 4-1. Loading for examples 1.,1.4, and 1.5.

| Load case | P _x kips | P _y kips | P _z kips | M _x ft-k | M _y ft-k | M _z ft-k |
|--------------|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|
| 1 | -120. | 0. | 340. | 0. | 500. | ο. |
| 2 | 150. | 0. | 180. | 0. | 0. | 0. |

Table 4-2. Initial layouts and sizes for examples 1., 1.1, 1.2, and 1.3.

| Pile Group | I _{xx} (in ⁴) | Batter | Phi (degrees) | Theta (degrees) |
|---------------|---------------------------------------|--------|------------------|--------------------|
| 1 | 729. | 1. | 180. | 0. |
| 2 | 729. | 1. | 0. | 0. |

Table 4-3. Final layouts and sizes for example 1.

| Pile Group | I _{x1} (in ⁴) | Batter | Phi (degrees) | Theta (degrees) |
|---------------|---------------------------------------|--------|------------------|--------------------|
| 1 | 729. | 4.69 | 180. | 0. |
| 2 | 729. | 1.04 | 0. | 0. |


Figure 4-1. Initial pile layouts for examples 1.,1.1,1.2, and 1.3. (a):Plan view, (b):Elevation.



Figure 4-2. Final pile layouts for example 1. (a):Plan view, (b):Elevation.







<u>Example 1.1:</u> This example has the geometry of example 1, but the loading is much less. The loading was arbitrarily reduced as shown in Table 4-4. Various versions of example 1 were optimized to explore the behavior of the optimization process. The loading for this example was reduced to be able to view the optimization performance for a design which is originally too conservatively designed. An optimization algorithm should significantly reduce the weight for a initially conservative design.

The final layout is found in Table 4-5, and Figure 4-5. The weight improves from 15294. to 10924. lbs after 15 iterations as shown in Figure 4-3. The minimum size for the two groups are the only constraints that are active. The loading is so small that the pile batters become vertical to minimize the weight. The pile batters are not required to be outwardly positioned to be aligned with the load vector.

| Table | 4-4. | Loading | for | examples | 1.1 | - | 1. | . 3 | • |
|-------|------|---------|-----|----------|-----|---|----|-----|---|
|-------|------|---------|-----|----------|-----|---|----|-----|---|

| Load case | P _x kips | P _y kips | P _z kips | M _x ft-k | M _y ft-k | M _z ft-k |
|--------------|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|
| 1 | -39.375 | 0. | 113.1 | 0. | 173.4 | 0. |
| 2 | 50. | 0. | 60. | 0. | 0. | 0. |

| Pile Group | I _{xx} (in ⁴) | Batter | Phi (degrees) | Theta (degrees) |
|---------------|---------------------------------------|--------|------------------|--------------------|
| 1 | 729. | 100. | 180. | 0. |
| 2 | 729. | 100. | 0. | 0. |

Table 4-5. Final layouts and sizes for example 1.1.





Example 1.2: This example is example 1.1 with a pile tip interference limit of six feet. Interference constraints are not frequently active in the following examples. The minimum distance of six feet between the pile groups was expected to force this constraint to become active.

The final layout is found in Table 4-6, and Figure 4-6. After 12 iterations a final weight of 10939. lbs is reached as shown in Figure 4-3. Note the weight is very close to the previous example. It is expected that making constraints more strict would increase the weight. The interference constraints simply force the batters from the vertical positions. The insignificant weight gain demonstrates insensitivity of the weight to the batters.

The active constraints are the same as example 1.1 with the addition of the interference constraint. The convergence of the interference constraint is found in Figure 4-7.

| Pile Group | I _{xy} (in ⁴) | Batter | Phi (degrees) | Theta (degrees) |
|---------------|---------------------------------------|--------|------------------|--------------------|
| 1 | 729. | 20.3 | 180. | 0. |
| 2 | 729. | 18.3 | 0. | 0. |

Table 4-6. Final layouts and sizes for example 1.2.



Figure 4-6. Final pile layouts for example 1.2 (a):Plan view, (b):Elevation.





Example 1.3: In this example the displacements are restricted to view this type of constraint when active. The displacement in the x-direction is restricted to 0.10 inches. See the initial layout in Tables 4-2,4 and Figure 4-1.

The final layout is found in Table 4-7, and Figure 4-8. After 14 iterations the weight converges to 11211. lbs. The weight increased slightly compared to example 1.1 as shown in Figure 4-3. The displacement constraint in addition to the constraints of example 1.1 are active. The displacement is precisely controlled. The displacement convergence is found in Figure 4-9.

| Pile Group | I _{xx} (in ⁴) | Batter | Phi (degrees) | Theta (degrees) |
|---------------|---------------------------------------|--------|------------------|--------------------|
| 1 | 729. | 13.7 | 180. | 0. |
| 2 | 729. | 2.81 | 0. | 0. |

Table 4-7. Final layouts and sizes for example 1.3.



Figure 4-8. Final pile layouts for example 1.3 (a):Plan view, (b):Elevation.





Example 1.4: The choice of linking piles into groups is performed by the designer. It should be determined if the best grouping has been chosen. In this version of example 1 the piles are unlinked. Their final layout should give insight into the best grouping. The pile tips are constrained to be separated by at least two feet.

See the initial and final designs in Tables 4-1,8,9 and Figures 4-10,11. After 11 iterations the weight has converged from 12799. to 11753. lbs as shown in Figure 4-12. As expected, this is slightly smaller than the 12766. lbs. for example 1. with linked piles. The active constraints are: the minimum size for all groups; stress in piles 1 and 2 for load cases 1 and 2 respectively; and the interferences of piles 2 through 5.

The final pile layout is not the same as in the linked examples. Pile (1) is orientated outward. The other piles (2,3,4,5) are more vertical than pile (1). This relatively small loading does not require all piles to be orientated outward. For this magnitude of loading a better grouping might be the central piles in one group and Pile (1) in second group.

Table 4-8. Initial layouts and sizes for examples 1.4, and 1.5.

| Pile Group | I _{xx} (in ⁴) | Batter | Phi (degrees) | Theta (degrees) |
|---------------|---------------------------------------|--------|------------------|--------------------|
| 1 | 729. | 1. | 180. | 0. |
| 2 | 729. | 5. | 180. | 0. |
| 3 | 729. | 10. | 180. | 0. |
| 4 | 729. | 10. | 0. | 0. |
| 5 | 729. | 1. | 0. | 0. |

Table 4-9. Final layouts and sizes for example 1.4.

| Pile Group | I _{xx} (in ⁴) | Batter | Phi (degrees) | Theta (degrees) |
|---------------|---------------------------------------|--------|------------------|--------------------|
| 1 | 729. | 1.30 | 180. | 0. |
| 2 | 729. | 3.51 | 0. | 0. |
| 3 | 729. | 3.71 | 0. | 0. |
| 4 | 729. | 4.21 | 0. | 0. |
| 5 | 729. | 5.80 | 0. | 0. |



Figure 4-10. Initial pile layouts for examples 1.4 and 1.5. {a}:Plan view, {b}:Elevation.







Figure 4-11. Final pile layouts for example 1.4 {a}:Plan view, {b}:Elevation.



Example 1.5: Some of the best weight reductions are expected from the elimination of piles from the design. The elimination of a pile can be done by discrete methods. A continuous method for the elimination of piles was attempted. It was hoped that elimination of the minimum member size constraints would allow a member to reduce itself in size until it reaches zero. In this example there is no minimum member size constraints. See the initial layouts in Tables 4-1,8 an! Figure 4-10.

See the final layout in Table 4-10, and Figure 4-13. After 15 iterations the weight reduces to 9360. lbs from 12799. lbs as shown in Figure 4-12. The weight increased in the third iteration because the first three layouts had stress constraint violations.

The members have reduced in size to a roughly equivalent value. It is not obvious if a member can be eliminated. This method of member elimination is not satisfactory for this example. It is expected that for larger examples that this method will behave more beneficially.

From Figure 4-12 it is possible to achieve further weight reductions by continuing the optimization process. As stated above the method of this example will not be used therefore continuation of the process is unnecessary.

The active constraints of the final layout are: the tip interferences for piles 2 through 5; the minimum batter for pile 1; and the stresses in piles 1,5,2, and 3 for load cases 1,1,2, and 2 respectively. Note that many stress constraints are active. Since the member sizes are not limited the optimization algorithm improves the weight until other constraints become active.

| Pile Group | I _{xx} (in ⁴) | Batter | Phi (degrees) | Theta (degrees) |
|---------------|---------------------------------------|--------|------------------|--------------------|
| 1 | 800.8 | 1.00 | 180. | 0. |
| 2 | 543.3 | 2.34 | 0. | 0. |
| 3 | 451.2 | 2.42 | 0. | 0. |
| 4 | 449.9 | 2.63 | 0. | 0. |
| 5 | 349.4 | 3.18 | 0. | 0. |

Table 4-10. Final layouts and sizes for example 1.5.



Figure 4-13. Final pile layouts for example 1.5 {a}:Plan view, {b}:Elevation.

4.2 EXAMPLE 2.

Example 2. This example has eight piles. None of the piles are linked to any of the other piles. The piles are arranged in an unsymmetrical pattern as shown in Tables 4-11,12 and Figure 4-14. The minimum size of the cross-sections was not constrained. This example was a second attempt to eliminate piles by allowing them to reduce to zero. This example has the largest number of groups and therefore the largest number of variables of any of the problems.

The final layout is in Table 4-13 and Figure 4-15. As in example 1.5 the optimization process did not produce a list of piles which could be obviously eliminated. A few of the piles are slightly larger than the others. Piles (2,3,6,8) all have similar moments of inertia and batter directions. Piles (1,4,5,7) also have similar properties. The piles may be assigned to two linked groups.

The weight improved from 53856. to 20341. lbs after 15 iterations as shown in Figure 4-16. While developing the optimization algorithm it was noted that a higher convergence control parameter was required for this example. This is because the cross-section variables have no restrictions on their size. They are free to greatly change in magnitude at each iteration. The higher convergence control parameter restricts the variables from large changes that can result in oscillations. Figure 4-16 shows that the weight had

effectively converged after five iterations. After that point in any iteration the weight and the variables do not greatly change. The changes are never small enough to meet the convergence criteria, therefore an even larger convergence control parameter could be used.

The active constraints of the final layout are: the stresses in piles 1, and 7 for load case 1; and all piles for load case 2. The final layout is not a feasible solution. Piles 6 and 7 intersect each other. A tip interference constraint for piles 6 and 7 was not specified as a constraint to consider.

Table 4-11. Loading for example 2.

| Load case | P _x kips | P _y kips | P _z kips | M _x ft-k | M _y ft-k | M _z ft-k |
|--------------|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|
| 1 | 0. | -240. | 320. | -1000. | 0. | 0. |
| 2 | 0. | 0. | 500. | 0. | 0. | 0. |

Table 4-12. Initial layouts and sizes for example 2.

| Pile | I _{xx} | Batter | Phi | Theta |
|---------------------|--------------------|--------|-----------|-----------|
| Group | (in ⁴) | | (degrees) | (degrees) |
| 1,2,3,4, 5,6,7,8 | 729. | 100. | 90. | 90. |

| Pile Group | I _{xx} (in ⁴) | Batter | Phi (degrees) | Theta (degrees) |
|---------------|---------------------------------------|--------|------------------|--------------------|
| 1 | 254.0 | 1.82 | 270. | 90. |
| 2 | 160.3 | 1.36 | 90. | 90. |
| 3 | 166.9 | 1.39 | 90. | 90. |
| 4 | 337.8 | 2.17 | 270. | 90. |
| 5 | 282.4 | 2.87 | 270. | 90. |
| 6 | 148.4 | 1.15 | 90. | 90. |
| 7 | 267.4 | 2.01 | 270. | 90. |
| 8 | 158.7 | 1.26 | 90. | 90. |

Table 4-13. Final layouts and sizes for example 2.



Figure 4-14. Initial pile layouts for example 2. (a): Plan view, (b): Elevation.



Figure 4-15. Final pile layouts for example 2. (a): Plan view, (b): Elevation.



Figure 4–16. Convergence of weight for example 2.

4.3 EXAMPLE 3.

Example 3. This example has 29 piles. The piles are arranged in three rows. A pile is linked to the other piles in the same row as shown in Tables 4-14,15 and Figure 4-17. This is a larger problem and therefore probably a more practical problem than those previously discussed. Since there are only three groups the number of variables is relatively small.

See the final layout in Table 4-16 and Figure 4-18. The weight improved from 237664. to 154912. lbs after 15 iterations as shown in Figure 4-19. The active constraints were the stress in pile 11 for load case 2; and the minimum sizes for all piles. See the convergence of the size of group 3 in Figure 4-20. It was found that in this problem a higher convergence control parameter was required to achieve convergence.

Table 4-14. Loading for examples 3. - 3.2.

| Load case | P _x kips | P _y kips | P, kips | M _x ft-k | M _y ft-k | M _z ft-k |
|--------------|------------------------|------------------------|------------|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|
| 1 | 0. | -1300. | 1500. | -10000. | 0. | 0. |
| 2 | 0. | 1580. | 0. | 0. | 0. | 0. |

Table 4-15. Initial layouts and sizes for example 3.0

| Pile Group | I _{xx} (in ⁴) | Batter | Phi (degrees) | Theta (degrees) |
|---------------|---------------------------------------|--------|------------------|--------------------|
| 1 | 1220. | 100. | 90. | 90. |
| 2 | 1220. | 100. | 90. | 90. |
| 3 | 1220. | 100. | 90. | 90. |

Table 4-16. Final layouts and sizes for example 3.0

| Pile Group | I _{xx} (in ⁴) | Batter | Phi (degrees) | Theta (degrees) |
|---------------|---------------------------------------|--------|------------------|--------------------|
| 1 | 729. | 3.77 | 270. | 90. |
| 2 | 729. | 2.39 | 90. | 90. |
| 3 | 729. | 4.16 | 270. | 90. |



Figure 4-17. Initial pile layouts for examples 3. and 3.1. (a): Plan view, (b): Elevation.



(a): Plan view, (b): Elevation.





Example 3.1: This example has a different starting point than example 3 as shown in Tables 4-14,17 and Figure 4-17. The initial cross-sections are much smaller. The resulting initial stress constraints indicate the design has constraint violations. In load case 2 all of the piles initially have a 41% stress constraint violation.

See the final layout in Table 4-18 and Figure 4-18. After 15 iterations the optimal point that is reached is almost exactly the same as in example 3. The weight originally increases due to the design starting in the infeasible region. See Figure 4-19. Example 3. and 3.1 converge to the same point. The optimum reached does not appear to be sensitive to the initial cross-section selection. This example also demonstrates that given a highly overstressed initial design the feasible design space can be reached.

| Pile Group | I _{xx} (in ⁴) | Batter | Phi (degrees) | Theta (degrees) |
|---------------|---------------------------------------|--------|------------------|--------------------|
| 1 | 729. | 100. | 90. | 90. |
| 2 | 729. | 100. | 90. | 90. |
| 3 | 729. | 100. | 90. | 90. |

Table 4-17. Initial layouts and sizes for example 3.1

Table 4-18. Final layouts and sizes for example 3.1

| Pile Group | I _{xx} (in ⁴) | Batter | Phi (degrees) | Theta (degrees) |
|---------------|---------------------------------------|--------|------------------|--------------------|
| 1 | 748.6 | 3.96 | 270. | 90. |
| 2 | 921.0 | 2.35 | 90. | 90. |
| 3 | 856.3 | 4.14 | 270. | 90. |

Example 3.2: The starting point of example 3. was varied so that the initial batters were opposite of their apparent optimal position as shown in Tables 4-14,19 and Figure 4-21.

See the final layout in Table 4-20 and Figure 4-22. The weight changes from 155839. to 198157. lbs in eight iterations. See Figure 4-19. The weight increases due to the infeasibility of the initial design. The active constraints are the minimum sizes for groups 1 and 3; the minimum batters for groups 1 and 3; and the stress in pile 11 for load case 2.

This example has a much worse final design than examples 3. and 3.1. This demonstrates that the design space does have local optimum points. Optimization algorithms have not been developed which can guarantee that the global optimum of a nonconvex problem can be found. A common method to search for the optimum is to use multiple initial designs. Two possible starting points exist for each batter. They are the opposite sides. An optimization algorithm can be developed to go through each of the possibilities. At this time it is expected that the experienced designer will select a few efficient initial layouts then choose the best final design produced.

| Pile Group | I _{xy} (in ⁴) | Batter | Phi (degrees) | Theta (degrees) |
|---------------|---------------------------------------|--------|------------------|--------------------|
| 1 | 729. | 3. | 90. | 90. |
| 2 | 729. | 3. | 270. | 90. |
| 3 | 729. | 3. | 90. | 90. |

Table 4-19. Initial layouts and sizes for example 3.2

Table 4-20. Final layouts and sizes for example 3.2

| Pile Group | I _{xx} (in ⁴) | Batter | Phi (degrees) | Theta (degrees) |
|---------------|---------------------------------------|--------|------------------|--------------------|
| 1 | 729.0 | 1.00 | 90. | 90. |
| 2 | 785.2 | 2.20 | 270. | 90. |
| 3 | 729.0 | 1.00 | 90. | 90. |



(a) Plan view, (b) Elevation.


Figure 4-22. Final pile layouts for example 3.2 (a) Plan view, (b) Elevation.

4.4 EXAMPLE 4.

Example 4. This example has fifteen piles arranged into three linked groups as shown in Tables 4-21,22 and Figure 4-23. Piles 1 through 9 are linked into a group. The other groupings are: piles 10 through 12, and piles 13 through 15. Only the piles in the first group are aligned in the plane of the primary loading. This example is a pseudo threedimensional optimization problem because the piles do not vary within the same planes. This example is not a fully threedimensional because the angle phi is not a variable.

See the final layouts in Table 4-23 and Figure 4-24. The weight converges from 45120. to 39878. lbs in ten iterations as shown in Figure 4-25. The weight originally increases due to infeasibility of the initial design. The active constraints are the minimum sizes for groups 1 and 2; and the stresses in piles 7,10,13, and 13 for load cases 1,1,1 and 2 respectively.

Table 4-21. Loading for example 4.

| Load case | P _x kips | P _y kips | P _z kips | M _x ft-k | M _y ft-k | M _z ft-k |
|--------------|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|
| 1 | -250. | 0. | 500. | 200. | 600. | 0. |
| 2 | 200. | 300. | 650. | 0. | 0. | 0. |

Table 4-22. Initial layouts and sizes for example 4.

| Pile Group | I _{xx} (in ⁴) | Batter | Phi (degrees) | Theta (degrees) |
|---------------|---------------------------------------|--------|------------------|--------------------|
| 1 | 1029. | 100. | 0. | 0. |
| 2 | 1029. | 10. | 270. | 0. |
| 3 | 1029. | 10. | 90. | 0. |

Table 4-23. Final layouts and sizes for example 4.

| Pile Group | I _{x1} (in ⁴) | Batter | Phi (degrees) | Theta (degrees) |
|---------------|---------------------------------------|--------|------------------|--------------------|
| 1 | 729.0 | 2.19 | 0. | 0. |
| 2 | 729.0 | 1.61 | 270. | 0. |
| 3 | 991.3 | 1.47 | 90. | 0. |





(a) Plan view, (b) Elevation.

depth = 30'



Figure 4-24. Final pile layouts for example 4. (a) Plan view, (b) Elevation.



Figure 4-25. Convergence of weight for example 4.

4.5 EXAMPLE 5.

Example 5. This example has 240 pile arranged in three linked groups. This example is taken from Example 3 of the CPGA manual (9). The initial layouts are found in Tables 4-24,25 and Figure 4-26. The only alteration to the example is that all pile tips reach a depth of 90'. Note that the pile cap is sloped.

See the final layout in Table 4-26. The weight effectively converges after 8 iterations but the optimization algorithm is allowed to proceed for 15 iterations. The weight improves from 1477348. to 1435684. lbs as shown in Figure 4-27. The weight increases in the first iteration due to the linear representation of the weight gradients. The algorithm expected the weight to decrease. The linear gradients do not fully represent the design space. A non-beneficial iteration can be performed. If non-beneficial iterations occur then they usually occur early in the optimization process while the variables are changing the greatest. When the variables change greatly the actual weight has a greater chance of straying farther from the linearized prediction.

The active constraints are the minimum sizes for all groups; and the stress in pile 229.

Table 4-24. Loading for example 5.

| Load | P _x | P _y | P _z | M _x | M _y | M _z |
|------|----------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|
| case | kips | kips | kips | ft-k | ft-k | ft-k |
| 1 | 0. | -12000. | 20000. | -1.E6 | 0. | ο. |

Table 4-25. Initial layouts and sizes for example 5.

| Pile Group | I _{xy} (in ⁴) | Batter | Phi (degrees) | Theta (degrees) |
|---------------|---------------------------------------|--------|------------------|--------------------|
| 1 | 729. | 100. | 90. | 90. |
| 2 | 729. | 2. | 90. | 90. |
| 3 | 729. | 2. | 270. | 90. |

Table 4-26. Final layouts and sizes for example 5.

| Pile Group | I _{xx} (in ⁴) | Batter | Phi (degrees) | Theta (degrees) |
|---------------|---------------------------------------|--------|------------------|--------------------|
| 1 | 729. | 6.58 | 270. | 90. |
| 2 | 729. | 3.96 | 90. | 90. |
| 3 | 729. | 3.92 | 270. | 90. |







Figure 4-27. Convergence of Weight for example 5.

4.6 EXAMPLE 6.

Example 6. This example has 18 piles arranged in two groups. This example is taken from Example 5 of the CPGA manual (9). The only alterations are that the depth of piles 1-12 is held at 65', and the depth of piles 13-18 is held at 74'. A displacement limit of 0.35 inches was arbitrarily added. See the initial layouts in Tables 4-27,28 and Figure 4-28. Note that the angle of orientation of each of the piles is not the same as the other piles within the group. This is a pseudo three-dimensional example.

See the final layout in Table 4-29. After seven iterations the weight converges from 95718. to 87728. lbs as shown in Figure 4-29. The active constraints are the minimum sizes of both groups; and the displacement component 1. See the displacement convergence in Figure 4-30.

Table 4-27. Loading for example 6.

| Load | P _x | P _y | P _z | M _x | M _y | M _z |
|------|----------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|
| case | kips | kips | kips | ft-k | ft-k | ft-k |
| 1 | -142.8 | 0. | 1272. | 0. | 5600. | 0. |

Table 4-28. Initial layouts and sizes for examples 6., and 6.1.

| Pile Group | I _{xx} (in ⁴) | Batter | Phi (degrees) | Theta (degrees) |
|---------------|---------------------------------------|--------|------------------|--------------------|
| 1 | 904. | 4. | See Figure. | 90. |
| 2 | 729. | 100. | See Figure. | 90. |

Table 4-29. Final layouts and sizes for example 6.

| Pile Group | I _{xx} (in ⁴) | Batter | Phi (degrees) | Theta (degrees) |
|---------------|---------------------------------------|--------|------------------|--------------------|
| 1 | 729. | 8,80 | Unchanged. | 90. |
| 2 | 729. | 14.81 | Unchanged. | 90. |





Figure 4-29. Convergence of weight for examples 6. and 6.1.



Figure 4–30. Satisfaction of displacement limit for example 6.

Example 6.1 This example has the same starting point as example 6. The moment of inertias are held constant to demonstrate the final phases of design. Discrete section sizes can be selected and held fixed. The example is then optimized with respect to the batters.

See the final layout in Table 4-30. The weight improves to 94830. after seven iterations as shown in Figure 4-29. Holding the inertias constant causes the final weight to be much higher than when they are allowed to vary. The only active constraint is the displacement component 1. See the convergence of the displacement component in Figure 4-31.

| Pile Group | I _{xx} (in ⁴) | Batter | Phi (degrees) | Theta (degrees) |
|---------------|---------------------------------------|--------|------------------|--------------------|
| 1 | 904. | 9.13 | Unchanged. | 90. |
| 2 | 729. | 17.27 | Unchanged. | 90. |

Table 4-30. Final layouts and sizes for example 6.1.

Table 4-31. Example soil type and fixity.

| Example | Soil type | Pile Fixity |
|---------|-----------------|-------------|
| 1 | <u>NH</u> 0.019 | All fixed |
| 2 | NH 0.019 | All pinned |
| 3 | NH 0.019 | All pinned |
| 4 | NH 0.019 | All fixed |
| 5 | NH 0.019 | All pinned |
| 6 | ES 0.312 | All pinned |



Figure 4–31. Satisfaction of displacement limit for example 6.1

5. SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

An optimality criteria approach was adapted to structurally optimize the weight of steel HP-14 piles used to support structures which are modeled as rigid slabs. The examples included dams, a retaining wall, and a control tower. The optimization method is an iterative numerical process. An optimality approach was implemented because it converges guickly to an optimal solution.

The primary strategy of the optimality criteria approach is to form an optimality criteria by using the Lagrange equation for the weight and constraints. The optimality criteria is used to form a variable recurrence equation.

The secondary problem is to solve for the Lagrange Multipliers by anticipating which constraints are active and then solving a set of linear equations. The algorithm presented for selection of active constraints has worked for all examples, and for all other feasible problems that were attempted. The selection process uses a large portion of the computation time therefore this is an area of potential research.

A method was developed to promote the best convergence of topological variables with optimality criteria. The coordinate system for each topological variable is selected according to the predictability of the variable, and according to how the weight changes with the variable. Since topological variables can have a negative weight gradient, the optimality criteria methods were adapted to properly handle such variables by altering the coordinate systems.

An alternative energy objective function is used for a variable when the variable has no direct effect on the weight. A weight gradient is required for all variables with the current optimality criteria version. Energy is chosen to be minimized because it promotes lower displacements which are generally desirable.

The pile cross-sections and pile batters were allowed to vary. The variables were not held to discrete values but were allowed to change in a continuous manner. The pile crosssections were represented by a single primary variable which was the section's major axis inertia. Equations were developed to closely approximate the other cross-section variables such as area given the inertia.

Six primary examples were optimized. The number of piles in each of the examples ranged from 5 to 240 piles. The piles were either placed in linked groups or they were allowed to independently vary. Linking piles into groups provides consistency that is desired when installing the piles, and linking eases computational requirements.

The designs which had initial constraint violations quickly approached the feasible design space. The initially feasible problems had slight to significant weight improvement from the initial design. The number of iterations for the designs to converge was relatively small. In a few iterations the design was usually within the neighborhood of the final converged design.

As a few of the designs approached the converged design the variables and weight oscillated. The estimate of the optimum point using the linearizations of the constraints and weight function can overshoot or undershoot the optimum. Overshooting and the resulting oscillation can be reduced by increasing the convergence control parameter. The linearizations also caused Example 5 to have a non-beneficial iteration. The linear algorithm expected a weight improvement in the first iteration even though it did not occur.

Locally optimal points with weights greater than the global optimum may be reached. It was demonstrated that the optimization algorithm can be sensitive to the choice of the initial batters, but it does not appear as sensitive to the choice of initial cross-sections. The experienced designer should use multiple starting points for the optimization process. The choice of which piles to link will have an effect on the final optimal solution. The designer may choose to leave the piles unlinked until the optimum is approached.

6. ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

The authors wish to thank the US Army Corps of Engineers for partially funding this work under contract number DACW 3989M3044.

7. APPENDIX: PILE GROUP BEHAVIOR

The optimization methods are applied to an existing pile group analysis computer program. The analysis methods are not altered by the optimization algorithm. The following is a discussion of the pile group analysis methods which is taken from BASIC PILE GROUP BEHAVIOR (10), pp. 6,7.

The "basic method of pile group analysis . . . is valid for static analysis of a linear, elastic system. Interaction between pile and structure is limited to the extremes of a fully fixed or fully pinned connection. Interaction between the pile and soil is represented by a linear, elastic pile stiffness (applied load per unit deflection) at the top of the pile. The base of the structure is assumed to act as a rigid body pile cap connecting all piles; the cap flexibility is not considered. This method of analysis will also be incorporated in the new pile group analysis program.

"The basic pile group analysis method represents each pile by its calculated stiffness coefficient, in the manner proposed by Saul. The stiffness coefficients of all piles are summed to determine a stiffness matrix for the total pile Displacements of the rigid pile cap are determined by aroup. multiplying the sets of applied loads by the inverse of the group stiffness coefficients to determine the forces acting on each pile head. The key step in the method is in determining individual pile stiffness coefficients, at the pile head, based on known or assumed properties of pile and soil. Since this is a three-dimensional analysis method, each pile head has six degrees of freedom (DOF), three translations and three A stiffness coefficient must be determined for rotations. each DOF and for all coupling effects (e.g. lateral deflection due to applied moment). The pile location and batter angle are accounted for when individual pile stiffness also coefficients are combined to form the total stiffness matrix for the pile group.

"Piles are mathematically represented in the analysis by their axial, lateral and rotational stiffness, as springs resisting motion of the rigid cap."

The pile stresses are evaluated to determine the feasibility of the design by use of interaction equations.

The following equations are taken from BASIC PILE GROUP BEHAVIOR (10), pp. A8,A9.

"Steel piles subject to axial load and bending shall be proportioned to satisfy the following requirements:

$$\frac{f_{a}}{F_{a}} + \frac{C_{mx}f_{by}}{(1 - f_{a}/F_{\theta x}')F_{bx}} + \frac{C_{my}f_{by}}{(1 - f_{a}/F_{\theta y}')F_{by}} \leq 1.0$$

and:

$$\frac{f_a}{F_a} + \frac{f_{bx}}{F_{bx}} + \frac{f_{by}}{F_{by}} \le 1.0 \quad (when \frac{f_a}{F_a} \le 0.15)$$

where:

$$F'_{\theta} = \frac{\pi^2 E}{F.S. (K_{\rm b} L_{\rm b}/r_{\rm b})^2}$$

and:

| f _a = | computed axial stress (psi) |
|-------------------------|--|
| f_{bx} or $f_{by} =$ | computed compressive bending stress about the x axis and y axis, respectively (psi) |
| F _a = | allowable axial stress (psi) |
| F_{bx} or $F_{by} =$ | allowable compressive bending stess about the x and y axis, respectively (psi) |
| E = L _b = | modulus of elasticity (29,000,000 psi) actual unbraced length of pile in the plane of bending (inches) |
| K _b = | effective length factor as defined by AISC in the plane of benaing (inches) |
| $r_b =$ | radius of gyration in the plane of bending (inches) |
| C_{mx} or C_{my} = | coefficient about x and y axes, respectively, as defined by AISC |
| F.S. = | Factor of Safety |

The lower regions of the bearing piles are subject to axial stresses. Since the lower region of the pile is subject

to damage during driving a greater factor of safety is used. The axial load at the tip must be less than the damaged crosssection capacity and the soil bearing capacity.

The point of maximum moment in a pile is dependant upon the soil conditions and the fixity of the pile to the cap. The following is taken from the CPGA Manual (9), pp. 44,45.

"The pile forces, used for the above comparisons with the allowables, are those forces calculated as acting on the top of the pile. "Pinned" piles, however, have no moment at the top, but do experience bending beneath the top, depending on lateral loads and soil properties. The critical moments may be approximated for design purposes as a constant times the lateral force on the pile

M1 = KMP1 F2

where

M1 = design moment F2 = lateral force KMP1 = constant

"These calculated moments are then used in the allowable load comparisons. When pile and soil properties have been given for a pinned pile, the design moment factors, KMP1 and KMP2, may be calculate automatically." 8. NOMENCLATURE

 W_{T} = total weight of the steel piles.

 γ = density o₁ steel.

 V_i = volume of element i.

- N = number of piles.
- $h_i = constraint j.$
- m = number of constraints.
- σ_i = stress in member j.

 $\overline{\sigma}_j$ = upper limit on the stress in member j.

I_{xx} = major axis moment of inertia.

<u>Ixx</u> = lower bound on the major axis moment of inertia.

 \overline{I}_x = upper bound on the major axis moment of inertia.

- L = Lagrangian.
- λ_i = Lagrange Multiplier for the jth constraint.
- d_i = design variable number i.
- n = number of variables.
- r = convergence control parameter.

 $n_1 = number of active variables.$

 I_{yy} = minor axis moment of inertia of a given member.

A = area of a given member.

 c_x = extreme fiber distance in the direction of a member's local x axis.

- c_y = extreme fiber distance in the y direction.
- P_i = global force component i.
- D_i = global displacement component i.

9. BIBLIOGRAPHY

- 1. Schmit, L. A., "Structural Design by Systematic Synthesis", <u>Proceedings, 2nd Conference on Electronic</u> <u>Computation</u>, ASCE, New York, 1960, pp. 105-122.
- Schmit, L. A., "Structural Synthesis--Its Genesis and Development," <u>AIAA J.</u>, vol. 10, no. 10, October 1981, pp. 1249-1263.
- 3. Venkayya, V. B., "Structural Optimization: A Review and Some Recommendations," <u>Intl. J. Num. Methods Eng.</u>, Vol. 13, 1978.
- Pope, G. G., and Schmit, L. A. (eds.), "Structural Design Applications of Mathematical Programming," <u>AGARDograph</u> <u>No. 149</u>, AGARD-NATO Publication, February 1972.
- 5. Fox, R. L., <u>Optimization Methods for Engineering Design</u>, Addison-Wesley, Reading, Mass., 1971.
- 6. Hill, James L., "USER'S GUIDE: COMPUTER PROGRAM FOR OPTIMAL DESIGN AND ANALYSIS OF PILE FOUNDATIONS (PILEOPT)," <u>Instruction Report K-81-5</u>, US Army Engineer Waterways Experiment Station, 1981.
- 7. Venkayya, V. B., "Design of Optimum Structures," <u>Computers and Structures</u>, Vol. 1, 1971, pp. 265-309.
- 8. Vanderplaats, G. N., <u>Numerical Optimization Techniques</u> <u>for Engineering Design: With Applications</u>, McGraw-Hill, Inc., New York, 1984, pp. 17-19.
- 9. US Army Corps of Engineers, "User's Guide: Pile Group Analysis (CPGA) Computer Program," <u>Technical Report ITL-</u> 89-3, July 1989.
- 10. CASE Task Group on Pile Foundations, "BASIC PILE GROUP BEHAVIOR," <u>Technical Report K-83-1</u>, US Army Engineer Waterways Experiment Station, 1983.
- 11. American Institute of Steel Construction, Inc., <u>Manual of</u> <u>Steel Construction</u>, Eighth Edition, 1980.

Waterways Experiment Station Cataloging-in-Publication Data

Hoback, Alan S.

Optimization of steel pile foundations using optimality criteria / by Alan S. Hoback, Kevin Z. Truman ; prepared for Department of the Army, U.S. Army Corps of Engineers ; monitored by Information Technology Laboratory, U.S. Army Engineer Waterways Experiment Station.

95 p. : ill. ; 28 cm. -- (Contract report ; ITL-92-1)

Includes bibliographic references.

1. Steel piling — Design and construction — Mathematical models. 2. Structural optimization. 3. Piling (Civil engineering) — Design and construction — Mathematical models. 4. Anchorage (Structural engineering) — Design and construction — Mathematical models. I. Truman, Kevin Z. II. United States. Army. Corps of Engineers. III. U.S. Army Engineer Waterways Experiment Station. IV. Computeraided Structural Engineering Project. V. Title. VI. Series: Contract report (U.S. Army Engineer Waterways Experiment Station); ITL-92-1. TA7 W34c no.ITL-92-1

| | Title | Date |
|---------------------------|--|----------------------------------|
| Technical Report K-78-1 | List of Computer Programs for Computer-Aided Structural Engineering | Feb 1978 |
| Instruction Report O-79-2 | User's Guide: Computer Program with Interactive Graphics for Analysis of Plane Frame Structures (CFRAME) | Mar 1979 |
| Technical Report K-80-1 | Survey of Bridge-Oriented Design Software | Jan 1980 |
| Technical Report K-80-2 | Evaluation of Computer Programs for the Design/Analysis of Highway and Railway Bridges | Jan 1980 |
| Instruction Report K-80-1 | User's Guide: Computer Program for Design/Review of Curvi- linear Conduits/Culverts (CURCON) | Feb 1980 |
| Instruction Report K-80-3 | A Three-Dimensional Finite Element Data Edit Program | Mar 1980 |
| Instruction Report K-80-4 | A Three-Dimensional Stability Analysis/Design Program (3DSAD) Report 1: General Geometry Module Report 3: General Analysis Module (CGAM) Report 4: Special-Purpose Modules for Dams (CDAMS) | Jun 1980 Jun 1982 Aug 1983 |
| Instruction Report K-80-6 | Basic User's Guide: Computer Program for Design and Analysis of Inverted-T Retaining Walls and Floodwalls (TWDA) | Dec 1980 |
| Instruction Report K-80-7 | User's Reference Manual: Computer Program for Design and Analysis of Inverted-T Retaining Walls and Floodwalls (TWDA) | Dec 1980 |
| Technical Report K-80-4 | Documentation of Finite Element Analyses Report 1: Longview Outlet Works Conduit Report 2: Anchored Wall Monolith, Bay Springs Lock | Dec 1980 Dec 1980 |
| Technical Report K-80-5 | Basic Pile Group Behavior | Dec 1980 |
| Instruction Report K-81-2 | User's Guide: Computer Program for Design and Analysis of Sheet Pile Walls by Classical Methods (CSHTWAL) Report 1: Computational Processes Report 2: Interactive Graphics Options | Feb 1981 Mar 1981 |
| Instruction Report K-81-3 | Validation Report: Computer Program for Design and Analysis of Inverted-T Retaining Walls and Floodwalls (TWDA) | Feb 1981 |
| Instruction Report K-81-4 | User's Guide: Computer Program for Design and Analysis of Cast-in-Place Tunnel Linings (NEWTUN) | Mar 1981 |
| Instruction Report K-81-6 | User's Guide: Computer Program for Optimum Nonlinear Dynamic Design of Reinforced Concrete Slabs Under Blast Loading (CBARCS) | Mar 1981 |
| Instruction Report K-81-7 | User's Guide: Computer Program for Design or Investigation of Orthogonal Culverts (COR FCUL) | Mar 1981 |
| Instruction Report K-81-9 | User's Guide: Computer Program for Three-Dimensional Analysis of Building Systems (CTABS80) | Aug 1981 |
| Technical Report K-81-2 | Theoretical Basis for CTABS80: A Computer Program for Three-Dimensional Analysis of Building Systems | Sep 1981 |
| Instruction Report K-82-6 | User's Guide: Computer Program for Analysis of Beam Column Structures with Nonlinear Supports (CBEAMC) | 3. n. 1980 |

(Continued)

(Continued)

| | Title | Date |
|-----------------------------|--|---|
| Instruction Report K-82-7 | User's Guide: Computer Program for Bearing Capacity Analysis of Shallow Foundations (CBEAR) | Jun 1982 |
| Instruction Report K-83-1 | User's Guide: Computer Program with Interactive Graphics for Analysis of Plane Frame Structures (CFRAME) | Jan 1983 |
| Instruction Report K-83-2 | User's Guide: Computer Program for Generation of Engineering Geometry (SKETCH) | Jun 1983 |
| Instruction Report K-83-5 | User's Guide: Computer Program to Calculate Shear, Moment, and Thrust (CSMT) from Stress Results of a Two-Dimensional Finite Element Analysis | Jul 1983 |
| Technical Report K-83-1 | Basic Pile Group Behavior | Sep 1983 |
| Technical Report K-83-3 | Reference Manual: Computer Graphics Program for Generation of Engineering Geometry (SKETCH) | Sep 1983 |
| Technical Report K-83-4 | Case Study of Six Major General-Purpose Finite Element Programs | Oct 1983 |
| Instruction Report K-84-2 | User's Guide: Computer Program for Optimum Dynamic Design of Nonlinear Metal Plates Under Blast Loading (CSDOOR) | Jan 1984 |
| Instruction Report K-84-7 | User's Guide: Computer Program for Determining Induced Stresses and Consolidation Settlements (CSETT) | Aug 1984 |
| Instruction Report K-84-8 | Seepage Analysis of Confined Flow Problems by the Method of Fragments (CFRAG) | Sep 1984 |
| Instruction Report K-84-11 | User's Guide for Computer Program CGFAG, Concrete General Flexure Analysis with Graphics | Sep 1984 |
| Technical Report K-84-3 | Computer-Aided Drafting and Design for Corps Structural Engineers | Oct 1984 |
| Technical Report ATC-86-5 | Decision Logic Table Formulation of ACI 318-77, Building Code Fequirements for Reinforced Concrete for Automated Con straint Processing, Volumes Land II | Jun 1986 |
| Technical Report ITL-87-2 | A Case Committee Study of Finite Element Analysis of Concrete Flat Slabs | Jan 1987 |
| Instruction Report ITL-87-1 | User's Guide: Computer Program for Two Dimensional Analysia of U-Frame Structures (CUFRAM) | Apr 1987 |
| Instruction Report ITL-87-2 | User's Guide: For Concrete Strength Investigation and Design (CASTR) in Accordance with ACI 318-83 | May 1987 |
| Technical Report ITL-87-6 | Finite-Element Method Package for Solving Steady-State Seepage Problems | May *98 (|
| Instruction Report ITL-87-3 | User's Guide: A Three Dimensional Stability At avoid Depigt Program (3DSAD) Module | ್ಷ ಕಾಗ್ರಾರಿ |
| | Report 1: Revision 1: General Geometry Report 2: General Loads Mudule Report 6: Free-Body Module | ال بلي رو العام المؤلفات المراسي المعطولات الروسي |

(Continued)

(Continued)

| | Title | Date |
|-----------------------------|--|-------------------------------|
| Instruction Report ITL-87-4 | User's Guide: 2-D Frame Analysis Link Program (LINK2D) | Jun 1987 |
| Technical Report ITL-87-4 | Finite Element Studies of a Horizontally Framed Miter Gate Report 1: Initial and Refined Finite Element Models (Phases A, B, and C), Volumes I and II Report 2: Simplified Frame Model (Phase D) Report 3: Alternate Configuration Miter Gate Finite Element Studies-Open Section Report 4: Alternate Configuration Miter Gate Finite Element Studies-Closed Sections Report 5: Alternate Configuration Miter Gate Finite Element Studies-Additional Closed Sections Report 6: Elastic Buckling of Girders in Horizontally Framed Miter Gates Report 7: Application and Summary | Aug 1987 |
| Instruction Report GL-87-1 | User's Guide: UTEXAS2 Slope-Stability Package; Volume I, User's Manual | Aug 1987 |
| Instruction Report ITL-87-5 | Sliding Stability of Concrete Structures (CSLIDE) | Oct 1987 |
| Instruction Report ITL-87-6 | Criteria Specifications for and Validation of a Computer Program for the Design or Investigation of Horizontally Framed Miter Gates (CMITER) | Dec 1987 |
| Technical Report ITL-87-8 | Procedure for Static Analysis of Gravity Dams Using the Finite Element Method ~ Phase 1a | Jan 1988 |
| Instruction Report ITL-88-1 | User's Guide: Computer Program for Analysis of Planar Grid Structures (CGRID) | Feb 1988 |
| Technical Report ITL-88-1 | Development of Design Formulas for Ribbed Mat Foundations on Expansive Soils | Apr 1988 |
| Technical Report ITL-88-2 | User's Guide: Pile Group Graphics Display (CPGG) Post- processor to CPGA Program | Apr 1988 |
| Instruction Report ITL 88-2 | User's Guide for Design and Investigation of Horizontally Framed Miter Gates (CMITER) | Jun 1988 |
| Instruction Report ITL-88-4 | User's Guide for Revised Computer Program to Calculate Shear. Moment, and Thrust (CSMT) | Sep 1988 |
| Instruction Report GL-87-1 | User's Guide: UTEXAS2 Slope-Stability Package: Volume II. Theory | 560 (089 |
| Technical Report ITL-89-3 | User's Guide. Pile Group Analysis (CPGA) Computer Group | j _a ∵*ý <u>R</u> u |
| Technical Report ITL-89-4 | CBASIN-Structural Design of Saint Anthony Falls Stilling Basins According to Corps of Engineers Criteria for Hydraulic Structures: Computer Program X0098 | Aug 1989 |

(Continued)

(Concluded)

| | Title | Date |
|--|--|----------------------------------|
| Technical Report ITL-89-5 | CCHAN–Structural Design of Rectangular Channels According to Corps of Engineers Criteria for Hydraulic Structures; Computer Program X0097 | Aug 1989 |
| Technical Report ITL-89-6 | The Response-Spectrum Dynamic Analysis of Gravity Dams Using the Finite Element Method; Phase II | Aug 1989 |
| Contract Report ITL-89-1 | State of the Art on Expert Systems Applications in Design, Construction, and Maintenance of Structures | Sep 1989 |
| Instruction Report ITL-90-1 | User's Guide: Computer Program for Design and Analysis of Sheet Pile Walls by Classical Methods (CWALSHT) | Feb 1990 |
| Technical Report ITL-90-3 | Investigation and Design of U-Frame Structures Using Program CUFRBC Volume A: Program Criteria and Documentation Volume B: User's Guide for Basins Volume C: User's Guide for Channels | May 1990 |
| Instruction Report ITL-90-6 | User's Guide: Computer Program for Two-Dimensional Analysis of U-Frame or W-Frame Structures (CWFRAM) | Sep 1990 |
| Instruction Report ITL-90-2 | User's Guide: Pile Group-Concrete Pile Analysis Program (CPGC) Preprocessor to CPGA Program | Jun 1990 |
| Technical Report ITL-91-3 | Application of Finite Element, Grid Generation, and Scientific Visualization Techniques to 2-D and 3-D Seepage and Groundwater Modeling | Sep 1990 |
| Instruction Report ITL-91-1 | User's Guide: Computer Program for Design and Analysis of Sheet-Pile Walls by Classical Methods (CWALSHT) Including Rowe's Moment Reduction | Oct 1991 |
| Instruction Report ITL-87-2 (Revised) | User's Guide for Concrete Strength Investigation and Design (CASTR) in Accordance with ACI 318-89 | Mar 1992 |
| Technical Report ITL-92-2 | Fiinite Element Modeling of Welded Thick Plates for Bonneville Navigation Lock | May 1992 |
| Technical Report ITL-92-4 | Introduction to the Computation of Response Spectrum for Earthquake Loading | Jun 1992 |
| Instruction Report ITL-92-3 | Concept Design Example, Computer Aided Structural Modeling (CASM) | |
| | Report 1: Scheme A Report 2: Scheme B Report 3: Scheme C | Jun 1992 Jun 1992 Jun 1992 |
| instruction Report ITL-92-4 | User's Guide: Computer-Aided Structural Modeling (CASM) - Version 3.00 | Apr 1992 |
| Instruction Report ITL-92-5 | Tutorial Guide: Computer-Aided Structural Modeling (CASM) - Version 3.00 | Apr 1992 |
| Contract Report ITL-92-1 | Optimization of Steel Pile Foundtions Using Optimality Criteria | Jun 1992 |